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May _, 2023









Sen. Chuck Schumer
Majority Leader
U.S. Senate
S-221 U.S. Capitol Building
Washington, D.C. 20510

Rep. Kevin McCarthy
Speaker
U.S. House of Representatives
H-232 U.S. Capitol Building  
Washington, D.C. 20515

Sen. Mitch McConnell
Minority Leader
U.S. Senate 
S-230 U.S. Capitol Building
Washington, D.C. 20510

Rep. Hakeem Jeffries
Minority Leader
U.S. House of Representatives
H-204, U.S. Capitol Building
Washington, D.C. 20515


Re: Uphold Trust and Treaty Obligations During Debt Ceiling Negotiations

Dear Majority Leader Schumer, Minority Leader McConnell, Speaker McCarthy, and Minority Leader Jeffries,

I/We write on behalf of [TRIBAL NATION/ORGANIZATION] to express our growing concern that the policy proposals under consideration as debt ceiling negotiations continue could inappropriately impact the delivery of federal trust and treaty obligations to Tribal Nations. While spending cuts and other policy reforms may be appropriate pathways forward to raising the debt limit, the federal government’s trust and treaty obligations must not be jeopardized in exchange for increased borrowing power. Tribal Nations are not responsible for U.S. deficits. Rather, our cession of land and resources—oftentimes by force—allowed the United States to become the world power it is today. In recognition of this sacrifice, the chronic underfunding of federal Indian agencies and programs, and the U.S. legal and moral imperative to deliver upon its obligations to Tribal Nations, it would be unconscionable to achieve deficit reduction or other reforms on the backs of Indian Country.

Exempt Indian Agencies and Programs from Sequestration, Spending Cuts, and/or Spending Caps
As you are all well aware, Native people have endured many injustices as a result of federal policy, including federal actions that sought to terminate Tribal Nations, assimilate Native people, and to erode Tribal territories, learning, and cultures. This story involves the cession of vast land holdings and natural resources, oftentimes by force, to the United States out of which grew an obligation to provide benefits and services—promises made to Tribal Nations that exist in perpetuity. Federal appropriations and services to Tribal Nations and Native people are simply a repayment on this perpetual debt. 

Over the course of our centuries-long relationship, at no point has the U.S. honored these sacred promises; including its historic and ongoing failure to prioritize funding for Indian country. The chronic underfunding of federal Indian programs continues to have disastrous impacts upon Tribal governments and Native people. As the United States continues to break its promises to us, despite its own prosperity, Native people experience some of the greatest disparities among all populations in this country and have for generations.

In December 2018, the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights issued the Broken Promises Report, following years of advocacy from Tribal Nations and organizations seeking an update to the 2003 Quiet Crisis Report. The Commission concluded that the funding of the federal trust responsibility and obligations remains “grossly inadequate” and a “barely perceptible and decreasing percentage of agency budgets.” The report confirms what we in Indian Country already know—with the exception of some minor improvements, the U.S. continues to neglect to meet its “most basic” obligations to Tribal Nations. 

In addition, the sequestration and spending caps resulting from the Budget Control Act of 2011 exacerbated the deep disparities found in Indian Country. Both Congress and the Administration have recognized this harm, with legislation introduced over multiple Congresses seeking to exempt our programs from sequestration and the Biden Administration pledging support for the exemption of the Indian Health Service. It is with all of this in mind that we urge you to ensure that all federal Indian agencies and programs are exempt from any sequestration or funding reductions. 

No Permitting Reform Without Tribal Consultation and the Protection of our Interests
[TRIBAL NATION/ORGANIZATION] opposes any federal permitting reforms that fail to respect Tribal Nation sovereignty and/or threaten environmental and cultural review processes on Tribal homelands and beyond. These processes are vital to protecting our sacred sites from environmental degradation as well as safeguarding the public health of our communities. Streamlining the review process without Tribal input may cause irreparable harm to our lands, our sacred sites, and our public health. Tribal Nations should not have to bear the brunt of these harms so the nation can further develop and transport its energy resources. While we strongly support robust and strengthened national infrastructure, any infrastructure build-out, in Indian Country and beyond, must not occur at the expense of Tribal consultation, sovereignty, sacred sites, or public health. In recognition of your trust and treaty obligations to Tribal Nations, we ask that you ensure any permitting reforms receive thorough Tribal consultation (and appropriate modifications) before they receive further action in Congress.

Work Requirements Do Not Honor Trust and Treaty Obligations
Indian Country has consistently opposed work requirements as a condition of access to federal safety net programs. This is because all programs and services delivered to Indian Country by federal agencies serve as a cornerstone of trust and treaty obligations, and are not rooted in poverty or need. Native beneficiaries are fundamentally different from other recipients of federal programs, as our citizens access them as a part of our government-to-government relationship with the United States, rather than simply due to income eligibility. Conditioning access to these programs upon work requirements is a violation of that relationship.

Furthermore, many areas in Indian Country face unemployment rates of over 80%. These include counties facing persistent poverty where poverty rates and overall unemployment have continued for nearly thirty years unchanged. According to the U.S. Census Bureau, two of the five poorest counties in the U.S. are located on reservations, with 1 in 5 Native people living at or below the poverty line. Additionally, according to the Bureau of Labor Statistics, Native people have the lowest employment rate of any group in the United States. This is not because Native people are not seeking work, but simply because few employment opportunities exist—often due to action or inaction on the part of the federal government. Thus, rather than increasing employment for our population, work requirements will merely restrict access to life’s necessities in Indian Country. 

COVID Funding Rescissions Will Hurt Our Recovery
As you examine the possibility of rescinding unspent COVID-19 funding, we urge you to consider the impacts of reducing funding to Tribal Nations and our citizens as we seek to recover from a once-in-a-generation pandemic. This will only exacerbate centuries of unfulfilled obligations and broken promises, many of which have come into horrifyingly sharper focus as a result of COVID-19.

While some funds remain unspent, it is certainly not because they are unnecessary. Tribal Nations have encountered many barriers to accessing these and other relief dollars, including onerous reporting, matching, and other requirements that don’t reflect our unique circumstances and relationship with the U.S. government, inflexibility in funding uses, delays in funding distribution, and lack of capacity to apply for numerous funding streams. 

The federal government has consistently and chronically neglected its trust and treaty obligations, which is a direct cause of COVID-19’s devastating impacts in Indian Country and further impedes our recovery. Ignoring these unfilled obligations and promises, and instead considering cuts to Indian Country’s funding would, once again, leave Tribal Nations behind. We urge you to avoid any cuts or rescissions to the funding identified for Tribal Nations

Conclusion
The United States must not default on its financial obligations. However, this must not lead to an even greater default on its obligations to Tribal Nations. We have paid for this country’s progress and stability many times over—with our land, resources, and even our lives. We must not be forced to pay once more. [TRIBAL NATION/ORGANIZATION] urges you, in the strongest possible terms, to ensure that Tribal Nations, our citizens, and our funding are exempt from any caps, cuts, rescissions, or other harmful impacts as a result of a deal to increase the debt ceiling. We thank you for your attention to this matter and look forward to continued collaboration on improve the delivery of trust and treaty obligations to Indian Country.



Sincerely, 

[SIGNATURE(S)]



	

